BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Tuesday, October 11, 2022
[image: image1.png]




ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Mike Yergeau and John Cody; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge 
was excused.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:30 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Yergeau, Gauthier and Trombley all voting aye.  Selectman Jordan and Cody arrived late.
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of October 11, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the October 3, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

BUSINESS

FIRE
Resignation from Don Tilbe as full time FF/AEMT with a last day of November 1, 2022 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Jordan to accept Don Tilbe resignation with regret.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Request to hire Matthew Beckett as a part time FF/EMT at $10.25 an hour on call and $17.00 an hour on a call was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the request to hire Matthew Beckett as a part time FF/EMT at $10.25 an hour on call and $17.00 an hour on a call pending background check.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
Request to hire Kenneth Knight as a full-time laborer/truck driver at $22.00 an hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the request to hire Kenneth Knight as a full-time laborer/truck driver at $22.00 an hour pending background check.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
POLICE

Police Chief Michael Wallace submitted a request to appoint Officers Jay Inzenga and Jacob Marsh to certified Police Officer status with an hourly salary of $23.10 retroactive to September 23rd as they completed the full-time police academy.  

Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the request to appoint Officers Jay Inzenga and Jacob Marsh to certified Police Officer status with an hourly salary of $23.10 retroactive to September 23rd as they completed the full-time police academy.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
RECREATION BUDGET
Parks and Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro reviewed her 2023 budget.  Park Maintenance for repairs at the DAR Park, Mary Blair Park and Fox Run were discussed.  Some of the maintenance listed are on Conservation Land and should that be Recreations responsibility? That will need to be investigated more.  Renting equipment for the playground site preparation should be added to the budget.
Chairman Trombley questioned why some lines are the same for both budgets.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to consolidate the telephone line from the Recreation Budget to the Watson Academy Budget.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 5-0.
The Watson Budget has increases for fuel, water and sewer and electricity.  Waste Management has a 17% increase built into the contract every year.  Mrs. Bizzaro has researched other companies and they can have trash pick-up for $125.00 a month instead of $220.00.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge needs to send a certified letter to stop the renewal process.

Mrs. Bizzaro announced “Shrek the Musical” will be in the theatre the last two weekends of October.  Tickets can be purchased now.  A Ballet is coming to the theatre in December, Peter Pan in February and the Middle School will be using the theatre in the future.

TOWN HALL IMPROVEMENTS

Purchase Order to Northeast Flooring Solutions to furnish and install the tile for the floor in the men’s and women’s bathroom and hallway in the Town Hall in the amount of $4,857.00 was submitted for approval.  Discussion regarding the purchase order procedure regarding bids, plans, funds and coming before the board continued.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Northeast Flooring Solutions to furnish and install the tile for the floor in the men’s and women’s bathroom and hallway in the Town Hall in the amount of $4,857.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 3-2-0.  Selectmen Cody and Yergeau voted nay.

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

State of NH voting notification stating where and time of voting on November 8, 2022 to be posted was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve signing the State of NH voting notification stating where and time of voting on November 8, 2022 to be posted.   Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Chairman Yergeau had momentarily stepped out of the meeting.
BUDGETS con’t
Board of Selectmen
Chairman Trombley would like to include COLA ever year for Selectman to avoid the increase discussion every year.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the Selectman line to $15,500.00 and have a negative budget.  Seconded by Selectmen Yergeau.  Motion denied 2-3-0.  Chairman Trombley, Selectmen Jordan and Cody voted nay.

The software support for Web hosting, Adobe and “Go Daddy” has been removed from the Professional Service line.  The current website is being hosted through ETV.  Selectmen Cody would like to purchase books on budgeting, land use and enforcing code for the Board of Selectmen to use.  
Town Administration
The Town Administration budget was reviewed and discussed with no changes.
Town Meeting

The Town Report line increased with discussion on reducing the number of reports to order or having on line available only.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to increase the Moderator line to include cost of living which is 4% this year.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 3-2-0.  Selectmen Gauthier and Yergeau voted nay.

Boards and Commissions
Motion by Chairman Trombley to increase the Budget Secretary line to include cost of living which is 4% this year.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 3-2-0.  Selectmen Gauthier and Yergeau voted nay.

Finance
The office supply line increased and was discussed as to why it’s not added to the TA office supply.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg answered she is the only one that uses her supplies where as the TA office shares supplies with various offices.

Treasury

Motion by Chairman Trombley to increase the Treasurer and Assistant Treasurer line to include cost of living which is 4% this year.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-2-0.  Selectmen Gauthier and Yergeau voted nay.

IT Department

The IT Department budget was reviewed and discussed with no changes.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Excused.  Executive Assistant Joyce Blanchard announced the Household Hazardous Waste Collection in Exeter this Saturday from 8 am-12 pm.  Pre-registration is a requirement.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier reported the recommendation for the Transfer Station from the DPW Director was to stay open regular hours December 24th and closed December 25th and regular hours December 31st and closed January 1st.  Selectman Gauthier feels very strongly about closing early or all-day Christmas Eve.  Opening Tuesday for Christmas week may be needed.  Mr. Koch is to ask the Stump Dump personnel how they feel about the holiday hours.
Selectman Mike Yergeau

No report.

Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody stated if departments want pay rate increases for their staff, if must be in your budget.
Selectman Cody received another complaint about the new school sign. He is still not happy the school board didn’t follow procedure regarding the scrolling electrical sign and the town ordinances.
Selectman Cody informed the board there are two more resignation from the Fire Department.  He feels Selectman Jordan, the Fire Chief and himself are making great headway coming up with competitive salaries for the Fire Department so they can keep staff.  There is one more workshop this Thursday and they will be ready for their recommendations.
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectman Jordan thinks the town needs to make sure we stay up to the current market with salaries.  The base salary needs to be increased every year.  
Selectman Jordan was asked about the ambulance purchase increase.  Selectman Jordan replied there is no change, the increase stands.  

Motion by Chairman Trombley to review the contract for 0% increase for the new ambulance.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley is working on an evaluation/performance contract.  He hopes to have the form ready to implement in June.  This would set a standard for outside cost of living raises to help budget adjustments.
Chairman Trombley announced Halloween Trick or Treat is October 31sth on Monday 5pm -7pm.  The Block Party downtown is October 29th with a rain date of October 30th.  
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Jordan to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:05 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

Mike Yergeau, Selectman

_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
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